DRAFT –7/11/05
           FINAL –  

REGULAR SCHOOL BOARD MINUTES

June 23, 2005
Introduction
1.  The regular meeting of the Gadsden School Board convened in open 

      session at 5:00 p.m. with President Luz E. Vargas presiding.  This meeting   
      was held in the Gadsden Administration Complex Board Room located on 

      4950 McNutt  Road in Sunland Park, New Mexico.
Roll Call
      Board Members present were Ms. Luz E. Vargas, Mr. James Dino Anastasia, 
      Mr. Gregg Martinez, Fred Garza, and Ms. Maria E. Saenz. 
Pledge & 
2.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited and Mr. Garza read the mission state- 
Mission 
     ment.
Statement       
        
3.  Programs, Reports, and Correspondence


      A.   Superintendent’s Report 
 (1)  The Board presented Ms. Drake with a beautiful painting upon her 
         retirement.
(2) Acting Supt. Mora informed the Board about the incident that occurred at the maintenance dept.  Ms. Mora said that apparently several employees were taking inventory and cleaning out a barrack used for storage.  They found a brown item about the size of a foot-ball and on their way to dispose the item they pulled a pin and it exploded.  It was tear gas from apparently World War II.  How it got there is a mystery.  No one was seriously hurt.  One person was taken to the hospital.  She thanked everyone who made sure that safety was considered first for all employees.  
Ms. Mora introduced Pat Martinez who was selected as the new Principal at Desert Trail Elementary School.  Ms. Elva Flores was introduced as the new Principal of Sunland Park Elementary School.
Ms. Mora said that Ms. Alma Salazar Nava, who had been assigned as Principal at Riverside Elementary School, has resigned.  She was offered a position in Las Cruces.  She summarized the administrative positions that are still vacant.  

Ms. Mora asked Ms. Ann Steinhoff to inform the Board of a Grant that was received from the State.  Ms. Steinhoff said that the Grant received in the amount of $410,185.00 was the Pre-Kinder Initiative Southern Region to be used to staff pre-kinder centers for 160 pre-kinder students.  Ms. Mora congratulated Ms. Steinhoff.
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       Acting Supt. Mora gave a status report on the GHS stadium and 
       the bleachers that were damaged by fire. She said that the company 
       from where the materials are being purchased said that the materials 
       will arrive in mid July and the installation will be done in a couple of 

       days.  The District gave the company a deadline of August 26th.  The 

       stadium will be ready for the first game on September 2nd.  



       Acting Supt. Mora said that the staffing in the Student Records area 

       is currently understaffed with a half-time position and she is in the 

       process of updating this position effective July 1.  She said that there 

       is a great demand for student records.

       Acting Supt. Mora said that Mr. Lowenberg has requested 
      reorganization of the athletic dept.  She said that the five athletic                    

      facilitator positions were done away with and replaced by three 

      athletic event coordinators.  She said that this move saved the district 

      some money.  She said that the athletic secretary was moved from a  

      220-day contract to a 260-day contract and a new position for an

      entry level data clerk was approved to handle student eligibility.

Board Pres. 
      B.   Board President’s Report—Pres. Vargas welcomed everyone to the 

meeting and congratulated Ms. Flores and Ms. Martinez on their new 

positions.  
Board 

      C.   Board Member—Mr. Garza congratulated everyone for their quick 

Members

response to the emergency at the maintenance dept.  Mr. Garza also




reported on the Capital Outlay Committee’s visit last week. 
Mr. Martinez thanked everyone that helped with the emergency at the 

maintenance dept.

              
Student Rep.
      D.   
Student Representative – Absent. 
Modification
4.  Modification of the Agenda—Mr. Anastasia moved to approved the Agenda 
of the Agenda 
     as presented.  Acting Supt. Mora recommended approval of the motion. 
     Motion  carried unanimously.  
Consent
5.  Consent Agenda—Mr. Garza moved to approve the Consent Agenda as   

Agenda 
     presented.  Ms. Mora recommended approval of the motion.  Motion 

     carried unanimously.  

Open Forum
6.  Open Forum – Ms. Gloria Ramos asked why does the board pay two 

     superintendents, why are students sharing books, and why do cafeteria 

     workers need high school diplomas?
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 7.  Action Items
CHS Bid
      A.  
Chaparral High School Bid—Acting Supt. Mora recommended that all 

 


Chaparral High School Bids be rejected at this time.  Pres. Vargas 

clarified that a workshop had been held to clarify the need to reject this 

bids.  Mr. Garza moved to reject all bids for the Chaparral High School 

as recommended by Acting Supt. Mora.  Acting Supt. Mora recom-

mended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
CHS Delay               B.  Chaparral High School Delay—Acting Supt. Mora said that this morning 
she had a CMT meeting.  Present at that CMT meeting were the associate superintendents, directors, Boone Transportation, Mr. Foster, GHS Principal, and Mr. Diggs by phone, CMS Principal.  They discussed what to do with students in Chaparral because of the added delay of the construction of CHS.  She said that all the implications were discussed.  The options to place Chaparral students at GHS or to leave them at CMS were thoroughly discussed.  The consensus of the group was to honor the commitment made to the community of Chaparral and keep the 9th and 10th grade students at the CMS for two years until the CHS is constructed.  Ms. Sheila Raihl explained the course requirements for the 9th and 10th graders.  Mr. Anastasia agrees that students should stay at Chaparral Middle School.  Acting Supt. Mora recommended to leave the Chaparral 9th and 10th students at Chaparral Middle School until the Chaparral High School is completed in August of 2007.  Mr. Anastasia moved to approve the recommendation of the Acting Supt. Motion carried unanimously.   

Vado Elem.              C.  Vado Elementary Occupancy Delay—Mr. Chavez said that recently he 
Occupancy

was notified of a situation at Vado Elem. with respect to the water 
Delay


pressure that supplies the fire protection to the building.  There is no 
value fire flow to adequately protect, as per fire code, the new Vado 
Elementary.  Mr. Chavez said this will cause problems in getting final 
inspection approval for occupying the new school.  Mr. Chavez said he 
is working with the Fire Marshall to see if a temporary permit can be 
obtained to open the school until a solution is reached on the water 
pressure problem.  Acting Supt. Mora said that it is necessary to have a 
plan in place in case the occupancy of that school is not approved.  She 
said that the following plan has been developed.  She said that Mr. 
Suttmiller, Principal, has meetings planned with the community and 
staff.  Acting Supt. Mora recommended that all the Vado students be 
moved and house them in La Mesa until approval is obtained from the 
State Fire Marshall for occupancy in the new Vado Elementary.  Ms. 
Saenz moved to approve the Acting Supt.’s recommendation as 
presented.  Motion carried unanimously.     
Bond Money           D.  Bond Money Allocation—Ms. Garcia gave a summary of the Bond Fund,
Allocation

how it was established, what type of projects had been approved, and 

how to time the sale of the bonds associated with the 2003 election 

moved forward to help fund some of the projects, and at the end to get to 

the funding allocations for the Chaparral High School Project.  She said 
that on an annual basis changes to the facilities master plan are brought 
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to the board in terms of priority projects that the district sees at the time.  
She gave the Board a spread sheet that shows over the three year period 
how the $21 million of bonds would be sold.  A balance of $3.2 million 
will be sold this fall either September or October of 2005.  For the 
Chaparral High School initially, the district was allocating $1.975 
million of the 2003-04 allocation and $5.25 million in 2004-05.  She said 
that discussions were held in January 2005 to reallocate funds set aside 
for a warehouse and use them for the CHS.  In addition, $1.5 million of 
Ed. Tech Notes were sold which freed money to be redirected for 
construction projects the Board felt were priorities.  A total funding 
initially of $24.6 million for CHS.  Ms. Garcia said that the cost estimate 

for CHS is$24.1 million for construction; $1.2 million for furniture and 

equipment, and $1.7 million for fees. for a total of $27.1 million.  Acting 
Supt. Mora recommended that the Board leave the $3.5 bond money in 
the CHS Project because this project is $2 million short if it is pulled out.  
Acting Supt. Mora recommended to leave the $3.5 million of bond 

money in the CHS project and that Mr. Alley be directed to go out for 

bid for construction of the basic building with four wings that will 

include the core, four wings and a band room, and a gym.  This 

construction should come in at $24 million or below.  Mr. Anastasia 

moved to approve the Acting Supt.’s recommendation.  Mr. Garza voted 

no.  Motion carried.  
Regular

      E.   Regular School Board Meetings Schedule for FY 2005-2006—Acting School 


Supt. Mora requested that they delete from the Board Meeting Schedule 

Board


presented, the meeting of November 24th which is Thanksgiving Day and 

Meetings

December 22nd which is very close to Christmas.  She said there would 

Schedule

be two Board Meetings every month except in November and December 

because of the holidays.  Mr. Garza moved to approve the Regular 

School Board Meetings Schedule for FY 2005-2006 as recommended by 

Acting Supt. Mora.  Motion carried unanimously.     
Gadsden
       F.  Gadsden Daycare Centers—Acting Supt. Mora said that she recommends
Daycare

to close the Anthony Child Development Center and use this space to 
Centers


house the pre-kindergarten program for the Anthony-Berino area.  She 
further recommended to leave Alma del Valle Center open until it can be 
relocated to the La Mesa Pre-kinder Center.  The Anthony Daycare staff 
will be allowed to apply for any of the pre-kinder IA positions as well as 
any other K-6 IA positions.  The Board heard comments from the 
audience.  Acting Supt. Mora said that every letter of intent will be 

honored.  Ms. Vargas said that the deadline for the para-professionals has 

been extended.  Mr. Garza moved to approve the recommendation of the 
Acting Superintendent.  Ms. Vargas, Mr. Martinez, and Ms. Saenz voted 

yes; Mr. Anastasia and Mr. Garza voted no.  Motion carried. 
Open 

      G.  Open Meetings Act Policy—Pres. Vargas said that this policy needs to be 
Meetings

approved annually and also she asked that the following be removed 
Act Policy

from the policy, “Regular meetings will not exceed three hours except by 
majority vote of the board.” Mr. Anastasia moved to delete the following
sentence from the Open Meetings Act Policy, “Regular meetings will not 
exceed three hours except by majority vote of the board.”  Acting Supt. 
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Mora recommended approval of the motion.  Ms. Vargas, Mr. Anastasia, 
and Mr. Martinez voted yes; Mr. Garza and Ms. Saenz voted no.  Motion 
carried. 

Banking
      H.  Banking Resolution—Ms. Garcia said this is a formal process to establish Resolution.  
            authorization for designated employees to conduct banking business on 

behalf of the District.  Mr. Martinez moved to approve the Banking 

Resolution as requested.  Acting Supt. Mora recommended approval of 

the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

8. Discussion Items—None.
Closed
              9.  Closed Session—Mr. Anastasia moved to go into closed Personnel Session 

Session

       Pursuant to 10-15-1, H-2, NMSA 1978 as amended for personnel actions and 
       for the purpose of discussing limited personnel matters and attorney-client 
       privilege matters (meeting with counsel to discuss status of Superintendent’s 
       contract; status of recall proceedings in district court; and employee request 

       for Board level grievance hearing.)  Acting Supt. Mora recommended 
       approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.   Pres. Vargas said that 

       notice is given that the School Board may convene for public action on 

       limited personnel matters following the closed session, if deemed necessary 

       by the Board.  The Board went into Closed Session at 6:50 p.m.  Ms. Saenz 

       left shortly after closed session began.
Reconvened             Mr. Garza moved to reconvene in Open Session. Acting Supt. Mora 
In Open                    recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.   The 
Session                     Board reconvened in Open Session at 8:30 p.m. 
Initiate
 Mr. Anastasia moved that the Board initiate discharge proceedings as to 
Discharge
Superintendent Ron Haugen and to delegate to the Board President the 
Proceedings
authority to send a notice of discharge to Mr. Haugen based upon the Board’s 
Of Supt.
discussions with counsel.  He also moved that the Board retain Attorney Matt 
Haugen
Holt to assist the Board in pursuant of this discharge process.   Ms. Vargas, 


Mr. Anastasia, Mr. Martinez, and Mr. Garza voted yes.  Motion carried 


unanimously.  Ms. Maria Saenz was not present to vote.
Adjourned         10.  Mr. Garza moved to adjourn the meeting.  Acting Supt. Mora recommended
       approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  The Board adjourned 
       the meeting at 8:35 p.m.
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